TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

May 10, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Chief Straight, Sandra Marsh, Kelley Monahan, Mark Burger, Roger Hadlock, Cicely Richardson, David Bischoff, Ann Green, Justin Adams, Ted & Anne Cooley, Lawrence Hibbard, Jim & Deborah McGoff, Jordon Sutherlin, Carl Schmidt, Peter Dooley, Bill & Sylvia Paxton, Tom Bubolz Mike Claflin, Olivia Beleau, Donna Lane, Mark Blanchard, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight distributed the April Activity report noting forty-seven calls to date compared to thirty-six calls this time last year.  Chief Straight reported training on relay pumping and additional training with Thetford Fire Department.  Hydrants have been flushed and a request for additional gravel at the hydrant near the Tullar Farm was requested and approved.  During a mutual aid call in Fairlee a hose ruptured injuring a firefighter, the necessary paper work was filed with the new insurance company.  Worker’s compensation does not apply as the firefighter returned to work and did not feel it necessary to consult with a physician.  Following the Fairlee mutual aid call the door to the fire station was damaged when a firefighter backed into it with a fire truck, the door will be replaced soon.  Adams asked about the condition of the remaining hoses.  Chief Straight stated he plans on having the remaining hose tested.
Chief Straight was happy to report that the Town’s ISO rating has improved from a 9/10 rate to an 8B rate due to the new fire truck.  This rate should drop home owner’s insurance by $100 per year.

Roger Hadlock, Road Agent – Highway Department
Hadlock reported that spring grading has been done on Sawyer Brook Road, Strawberry Hill Road, Grimes Hill Road, Baker Road, Lower Stonehouse Mtn Road, Norris Road and Indian Pond Road adding material where needed.  
Hadlock distributed his monthly report noting that the department has to check roads more often due to the absence of a patrol officer that would inform him of any problem areas.  Hadlock listed projected work to be done in his absence following surgery.

Adams asked how long he will be out of work.  Hadlock stated he would know more at his two-week follow-up appointment, but worst case six to eight weeks.  Adams asked if a temporary employee should be hired.  Hadlock felt if things got behind he would request hiring a temporary employee.  Goundrey assured the Board that he will be checking in with the highway department at least twice a week.
Adams asked where the highway department stood with regards to the complaint regarding damaged trees.  Hadlock stated he had wanted to clean up the damaged trees last year, but was unable to do so.  He plans to cut the smaller trees back and keep the nicer trees within the right-of-way.  The damaged happened due to the amount of snow being winged outed of the roadway to prevent serious mudding in the spring.  John Adams stated he was concerned with the number of damaged trees and the aggressiveness of the outcome. Smith stated the damage did occurred in the spring.

David Bischoff – Highway Department Concern
Bischoff expressed his concern with the April 12th meeting minutes not being clear with regards to the trees on Quinttown Road that require cutting and the pot holes at the apron of dirt roads not being taken care of properly.  The roads out east are in need of grading and filling in pot holes is a waste of time and money Bischoff stated.  There was no problem with grading the aprons and dirt roads in the past.
Bischoff counted seventy-six fresh gouges on trees on Quinttown Road, this shows disrespect to the property owners and town owned equipment.  The person doing this damage should be reprimanded, the town can only cut trees if damaged, diseased or a potential danger to others.  He suggested Hadlock refer to RSA 231:139-150 or the book, Hard Road to Travel that explains the town’s right-of -way.

John Adams stated that there is a concern with regards to Quinttown Road damage that needs to be reviewed by the Board to assure this does not happen again.
Mike Claflin, Olivia Beleau & Donna Lane – AHEAD – Orford Academy Task Force
Cooley introduced the AHEAD representatives and stated that the documents previously sent to the Board would need to be adopted in order to be eligible for funding.

Lane explained the building, Orford Academy, would be ten to twelve units, four-two bedroom apartments and the remaining one bedroom apartments offered to sixty percent of area median income and a few market value units.  The Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) would help with removing mold, asbestos, lead paint and soil testing due to the school removing a tank without notifying NH Department of Environmental Services.  The grant requires Selectboard signature, then the sub-grants funds would go to AHEAD, with no money coming from the town.
John Adams asked if there are steps taken at public hearing to deal with public questions. Lane replied, yes.
Sutherlin asked if this would be an assisted living complex.  Beleau stated there would be someone on staff to check on the residents to be sure their needs are being met. 

D. McGoff asked if this would include psych residents living there so close to the school.  Beleau said they are restricted to senior and disabled and would be advertised as such, it would be a fair housing provider and have a rigorous application process and they have to be good stewards to the building created by AHEAD.  If there was a problem, it would be addressed through the housing management coordinator.
J. McGoff was concerned that this was a 3.5-million-dollar project for twelve units.

Burger pointed out this was a half-million-dollar grant with a ninety-nine lease from the school, where was the rest of the money coming from.  Beleau stated federal tax credit, NH Housing Finance Authority, Neighbor Works America and deferred loans that if expectations are met it does not have to be repaid.  The debt would be paid off through the income.

Monahan, as Register of Deeds, was asked to clarify the right of way document and found the original deed that stated the land was given for the purpose of an academy of arts and sciences and she suggested that AHEAD have their attorneys review the documentation prior to any decisions being made.

Blanchard stated that this has been going on for seven years, what to do with the building.  If this doesn’t happen the mold and other dangers will need to be addressed.

Burger asked if any other town document requires amendment prior to applying for this grant.  Lane stated the first part of the public hearing will be to introduce the CDBG to the public and a discussion/question time for the $500,000 project.  The second phase is the town has to have a housing and community development plan through the town’s master plan in place with basic goals of the town with no direct obligation.  The third phase is for the Selectboard to sign and adopt the CDBG plan, vote to adopt the anti-displacement plan and a motion to vote for the CDBG funds.
John Adams asked if the project is granted and another beneficial project comes up will the town be eligible for another grant.  Lane said yes, in the following year the town would be eligible for these funds.

S. Paxton asked if the project doesn’t go through would the building need to be demolished?  John Adams stated he has no knowledge of the school’s alternate plans.

Smith stated he would like to hear public input prior to any decision.

Goundrey would like to hear discussion from the public hearing as well.

A motion was made to schedule a public hearing, a date to be determined, for the purpose of the Community Development Block Grant of the old Orford Academy Building.  The motion passed.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Goundrey reported reviewing police coverage and mutual aid/memorandum of understanding with Prosecutor, Chris O’Connor.  O’Connor confirmed mutual aid is standard procedure.  Goundrey also contacted Lt. Prince of the NH State Police via email regarding contracting for coverage and spoke with Chief of Police in Lyme and Piermont regarding the possibility of combining or sharing coverage.  Chief O’Keefe from Lyme is researching possible coverage sharing.  He asked what the Board would like for coverage during the interim of hiring a Chief with administrative experience a well as willing to do various patrols and being on-call.

John Adams asked how to determine what the town wants in a Chief.  He suggested a mailer would reach everyone requesting their input and with return postage paid, then hold an information meeting to review responses.  John Adams will draft a mailer for the Board to review.

The Board reviewed Hibbard’s proposal to secure the small town garage on Route 25A.  The Board agreed to proceed with Hibbard’s plans, Smith will liaison with Hibbard for this project.
Smith reported the Energy Committee would like to meet with the Board regarding upcoming projects.  They also requested that Emily Bryant be appointed as an Energy Committee member and Jordon Sutherlin be appointed as an Energy Committee alternate.  

A motion was made to appoint Emily Bryant as a member and Jordon Sutherlin as an alternate to the Energy Committee.  The motion passed.

John Adams reported that Upper Valley Ambulance is conducting a pilot outreach program in Orford with UVA and DHMC personnel that are not out on a call to go to pre-registered clients homes to work with them to assist with medications, temperatures, blood pressure and other needs.

B.  Other
Goundrey reported receiving three proposals for clearing of the town’s sand pit without any written description of the project.  Goundrey contacted Mary Pinkham-Langer, Gravel Tax Appraiser regarding regulations and permitting and discovered that more work is required prior to drafting a request or accepting any proposals for work.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence
A motion was made to approve the request for an elderly exemption that was submitted on March 21, 2017and reviewed by the NH Department of Revenue.  The motion passed.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

Green pointed out that there are no representatives from Orford to UVLSRPC and that both the Planning Board and Conservation Commission were going to submit a representative following their April meetings.  Smith will follow up with the Planning Board and Goundrey with the Conservation Commission.

Justin Adams wanted it made clear that Conn. Valley Trucking, Quinttown Containers and Floyd’s Rubbish was not responsible for the pot holes on Quinttown Road.  Conn. Valley Trucking only has three trucks and there are more than those three businesses that use that road and the pot holes were never an issue in the past.  He felt the highway department deflects their problems onto others instead of doing their jobs.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of April 26, 2017 were approved as written.

Due to the need to resolve the complaint issue on Quinttown Road, Goundrey submitted the following report.

PRESENT:  Paul Goundrey, David Smith, Roger Hadlock, Muriel Marsh Sandra Marsh, Justin Adams, Mike Wright, Ron Taylor, Rodney Taylor, Alan Bean

The meeting was called at 11:30 AM on April 27, 2017.  Location: Corner of Quinttown Road and Route 25A

Purpose of the report, to review condition of stonewall and edge of the road after winter plowing season.

Stonewall (east side):  bank and stones were dug into and or covered with sand from loader pushing back snow

Edge of the road (east side from road sign back to Thomson Tree Farm sign):  was extended approximately 3’ further off the road and into the bank to improve drainage.

Landowners concerned about both issues in regards to disruption to wall stones and possible damage to base/foundation of wall.  Want wall rebuilt as it was.  Did not feel added road edge width was necessary for improved drainage, drainage was fine as previously maintained.  Landowner wants edge of road returned to previous location.

Plan of Action:

From Quinttown Road sign to stop sign


Re-establish previous road edge

Remove or rake back sand and soil off existing land to facilitate re-
establishment of road edge

Add necessary material to accomplish above

Work to be completed by May 10

West side of intersection:


Retrieve two stones from bank and place below Tree Farm sign for future use.
After sand is removed convene another meeting to view condition of stonewall.  Meeting time according to availability of Roger H., Paul G, Dave S, Muriel Marsh, Tom Thomson and Sandra Marsh

Apology of equipment operator to the landowner, Muriel Marsh
John Adams made a motion to carry out the activity within the report.  The motion passed.

Goundrey stated that all efforts will be made to ensure that no further disruption to the stones will happen again.
 A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel issue at 8:38 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:58 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
